RECREATION AND TOURISM REVIEW COMMITTEE
14th December 2011
Present:
Councillor ML Evans (Chair)
Mrs M Thomas, Messrs D Ellis and EA Sangster; Councillors JA Brinsden, HM George and M James.
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 11.40am – 12.50pm)

1.
Apology
An apology for absence was received from Councillor RR Evans.
2.
Welcome
The Chairman welcomed Mrs M Thomas to her first meeting of the Committee.  Mrs Thomas had been appointed to the Authority (along with Mr A Archer) following the terms of office of Mrs Fiona Lanc and Mr Richard Howells coming to an end the month previously.
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 24th August 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th August 2011 be confirmed and signed.

4.
Matters arising

(a)
The Chairman thanked Mr Sangster for chairing the previous meeting when he had been unavoidably absent.
(b)
Wales Coast Path Marketing Contract (Minute 5)
Referring to the above-mentioned Minute, Members asked for an update on progress with the route of the coast path.  They were informed that 80% of the route had been confirmed and it was hoped that everything would be in place by 2014. 
NOTED.
5.
Performance Report for the Second Quarter of the Year 2011/12
The report of the Head of Business Management presented progress during the quarter for key actions and success measures set out in Corporate Strategy Outcomes 2 and 6.  He updated Members at the meeting that the Big Lottery bid to extend the approach taken in the GO4IT experiment, Park-wide, had been accepted, which was excellent news.  The Coast Path easy access guide had also been published on the website.
Under Outcome 6, which related to opportunities for improved understanding about the National Park, there had been an increase in both followers on the Authority’s social media sites and in numbers at visitor centres over the year.  August had been disappointing, but Members pointed out that similar problems had been experienced across the whole County.  Increased numbers and positive feedback were also reported for the activities and events run by the Education team, including the number of ‘hard to reach participants’ taking part.  The Chief Executive pointed out that this demonstrated how well the social inclusion work had embedded itself within the Authority, particularly as numbers had increased even thought the GO4IT scheme had not been running.
It was RESOLVED that the report of the Head of Business Management be NOTED.

6.
Update on the Review of PCNPA Visitor Centres and Attractions.
The Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications reminded the Committee that an internal review of operations within the Authority had been instigated in 2010 to identify opportunities for efficiency savings and to ensure that services met the needs of communities, customers and stakeholders.  A particular focus of this review had been on the role of the Authority’s visitor centres and attractions, and a report to the National Park Authority in June 2011 had detailed a range of potential actions to be undertaken over a 2-3 year period in order to reduce running costs and increase income.  The report before Members that day outlined the work of the internal task and finish group that had been set up to undertake the review and explained that, as a result of this, the Authority was on track to meet the 19% reduction in operating costs by the end of 2012/13, and he commended the work of the Centre Managers in achieving this.  
Most of the savings to date had been generated through revised staffing levels, reduced opening times, increased visitor income and reductions in support service costs.  However delivery would be further enhanced by the recent staff restructuring and the work of the Authority’s new Marketing Officer.  In addition, the Director was pleased to report that the Authority had been successful in securing convergence funding through Cadw to enhance provision at both Carew Castle and Castell Henllys.
The Chairman and Members thanked officers for their work, which had secured existing services at a reduced cost, while providing a sound basis for taking things forward in the future.
It was RESOLVED that the report of the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications be NOTED.
[Councillor HM George tendered his apologies and left the meeting at this juncture.]
7.
Update report on Service Improvements at Oriel y Parc
The Oriel y Parc Manager reported that the Centre had had a very successful year to date, with visitor numbers up 2%, sales by 12% and the number of visitors accessing the main gallery had increased by 13% compared to 2010.  She noted that the focus had been on making improvements during the winter months when visitor numbers were at their lowest and the report set out some of the actions that had been undertaken, together with potential future actions.
One Member raised some concern about the numbers visiting the main gallery, and officers reassured the Committee that although most visitors came to the visitor centre, rather than the gallery, work was ongoing to engage with all customers and encourage them to visit what was a Class A gallery.  The Manager added that Amgueddfa Cymru-National Museum Wales were satisfied with the visitor figures.
The Chairman of the Authority commented that he had attended the Really Wild Christmas Market at Oriel y Parc the previous weekend and wanted to congratulate the Centre Manager and her staff for a superb event.
It was RESOLVED that the report of the Oriel y Parc Manager be NOTED.
[Councillor JA Brinsden tendered his apologies and left the meeting at this juncture.]
8.
Update Report on Tenby National Park Visitor Centre
The report of the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications explained that Tenby National Park Visitor Centre served approximately 45,000 visitors a year, in an important tourism location within the National Park.  The centre had, to date, maintained income, and feedback – both through surveys and the visitors book – was overwhelmingly positive.
The Director reported that there was a commitment to ultimately combine services with Pembrokeshire County Council to create one visitor centre that could serve the whole of the town.  However, both organisations were presently hampered through existing lease arrangements.  In the interim, interesting discussions had been held with the National Trust, Pembrokeshire Tourism and Tenby Town Council, however no mutually beneficial proposal had been agreed.  A number of ideas to reduce running costs whilst enhancing the services available to visitors were also being explored, and some of these were set out in the report. 
In response to a question from Members, it was reported that an update on the Centres Review would be provided to each meeting of the Committee, together with a more in depth look at one or two of the centres.  It was also anticipated that the relevant elements of the Authority’s risk register would be reported to the Committee, with a quarterly report to the National Park Authority.    The Chief Executive added that any specific areas of concern raised at Committee could be referred to the Continuous Improvement Group for more detailed examination.  The Chairman added that if any Member had specific issues which they wanted to raise, these could be passed to either himself or the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications.
It was RESOLVED that the report of the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications be NOTED.
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